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drove up above Xilitla to Miramar 
to explore a pit that Peter had been 
shown in March 2004. the locals call 
this roadside pit Sótano del Cilantro. 
Jean rigged down a funnel-shaped 
sinkhole that led to a 15-meter drop, 
and the others followed her down, 
while Peter stayed on the surface 
talking with the locals. they pro-
gressed down a narrow canyon 
passage with many constrictions 
and a few more short pitches and 
left it going, with air flow. 

the following day Dan, Heather, 
raquel, and Philip returned to Sóta-
no de Apetzco and pushed a lead off 
Xilitla Hall down a 25-meter blind 
pit. they rechecked the original route 
to the bottom, looking for the source 
of the airflow, but, unable to find it in 
a large, rainy room at the cave’s bot-
tom, they derigged to the bottom of 
the big pitch. Jean, Mark, and Shan-
non returned to Sótano del Cilantro, 
where they carried on through some 
more awkwardly narrow crawls, 
hammered their way past some dif-
ficult obstacles, and continued down 
several more small and constricted 
pitches. they reached –96 meters at 
the top of another pit, stashed their 
rigging gear in the cave, and called 
it a day. Gustavo, vince, and Peter 
drove east to the village of Uxtuapan, 
where they got permission from the 
Juez to visit the local water-supply 
cave, Sótano de Uxtuapan, actually 
a cave, not a pit. Steps led down to a 
concrete water tank where the locals 
gather water. From inside the cave’s 
entrance, a stream passage continued 
steeply down a 35-degree angle for 
about 100 meters and pinched at a 
stream dig. Back at the entrance, 
they pushed an up-dip crawl for 
a short way to another dig. After 
that they drove down to Cruztitla, 
where the last two trips to the area 
had found a fine through-trip cave, 
Sistema Huatecán [see AMCS Activi-
ties Newsletters 28, page 174, and 29, 
page 33]. the topo map indicated a 
sinkhole lying over the middle of 
the cave. they hiked through a bit 
of jungle and found a sinkhole with 
an enticing entrance, but never had a 
chance to revisit it during this trip.

On 20 november, Jean, Heather, 
and Mark went back up to 

Sótano del Cilantro, where they 


